

Architectural Conservancy Ontario – London Region Branch
Grosvenor Lodge
1017 Western Road
London, ON N6G 1G5

November 4, 2020

Meg Sundercock – msundercock@london.ca Site Development Planner Development Services City of London

Re: File Z-9250 - 100 Fullarton Street

Dear Ms. Sundercock:

On behalf of the London Region branch of Architectural Conservancy Ontario (ACO London), I am writing to express opposition to the requested zoning by-law amendment for 100 Fullarton Street which will impact 93-95 Dufferin Street and 475-501 Talbot Street (the former Camden Terrace).

## **Background**

As you know, the double house at 93-95 Dufferin Street has significant cultural heritage value. Of Italianate (93) and Classical Revival (95) style, it is believed to have been designed by Samuel Peters (London's first City Engineer). Mr. Peters lived in 93 Dufferin Street from approximately 1868 to 1882. Later on, Colonel John Walker (Member of Parliament in 1874; Middlesex County Registrar) lived there.

The extensive heritage attributes of 93-95 Dufferin Street are summarized as follows in the designation bylaw:

- Form and scale of a significant portion of the double house, including the northerly and westerly facades;
- Buff brick;
- Demonstration of the Italianate style in 93 Dufferin Avenue: shallow hipped roof; paired wooden eave brackets; balanced proportions of street-face façade in three bays in the upper and lower storey; window and door openings, including robust lugsills and lintels with a gentle peak; wide, six panel single leaf door with rounded arch fan light transom above, and framed with wooden fluted pilasters and trim; a flat-roofed front porch supported by a cornice containing an entablature with modillions and plain frieze, itself supported on square columns set on masonry plinths; brickwork detailing on street-facing and westerly facades including quoining, a plain frieze, and stringcourse; window





openings with robust lugsills and capped with vertical-laid brick flat-arches on original building westerly façade;

- Double storey bay window, acting as a bridge between 93 and 95 Dufferin Avenue;
- Demonstration of the Classical Revival style in 95 Dufferin Avenue: temple front façade and peaked roof form; round window with laurel wreath surround, set in gable pediment with scalloped siding and wood dentilled trim; oval window with keystone frame; paired wooden eave brackets; brickwork detailing, including quoining, a plain frieze, and stringcourse; window sills and lintels with a gentle peak; blocks above entry doorway

City Council's decision to permit the demolition of Camden Terrace at 475-501 Talbot Street (and to not pursue its designation under Part IV of the Ontario Heritage Act – despite strong evidence of its cultural heritage value) was controversial, and came only after considerable debate and discussion. The requirement for the property-owner to carefully dismantle the façade and then to reconstruct it within the lobby of the new building was a key element in Council's eventual decision to approve the demolition and the proposed development on the property now knows as 100 Fullarton Street.

## **Our Concerns**

Our concerns can be summarized as follows:

- In our opinion, approval of the requested by-law amendment as it pertains to 93-95 Dufferin Street would be contrary to Section 1.7.1(e) of the 2020 Provincial Policy Statement (PPS) which states that "Long-term economic prosperity should be supported by ... conserving features that help define character, including built heritage resources and cultural heritage landscapes".
- Approval as it pertains to 93-95 Dufferin Street would also be contrary, in our opinion, to Sections 2.6.1
  and 2.6.3 of the PPS which state that "Significant built heritage resources and significant cultural
  heritage landscapes shall be conserved" and that "Planning authorities shall not permit development
  and site alteration on adjacent lands to protected heritage property except where the proposed
  development and site alteration has been evaluated and it has been demonstrated that the heritage
  attributes of the protected heritage property will be conserved".
- There are examples, in Toronto, Montreal, and elsewhere, of heritage buildings being conserved <u>in their entirety</u> within large-scale new developments. Our opinion is that conservation of <u>at least</u> the northern and western façades of 93-95 Dufferin Street, in situ (as required by the bonus by-law), would enhance the proposed development and should be viewed by the property-owner as an opportunity for design excellence rather than an inconvenience.
- Bonusing was negotiated by the city as a trade-off in return for certain commitments by the thenowner of this property when permission was granted to demolish Camden Terrace and when site plan approval was granted.





- The bonusing was granted subject to conditions set out by the city, and commitments made by the property-owner, which included the "complete retention, in situ, of 93-95 Dufferin until such time as partial removal is necessary to facilitate Phase 3 of the proposed redevelopment" and the "incorporation of significant heritage attributes of the original building, including the northern and western facades, in situ, into the overall design of Phase 3 of the new development" and with respect to the former Camden Terrace "construction of a commemorative monument" which essentially required the reconstruction of the original façade using the original building materials that were salvaged during its demolition. The commemorative monument was to be placed inside the east lobby of the new building with "clear glazing along the length of the Talbot Street building façade which is east of the commemorative monument so as to maintain public views to the monument in perpetuity".
- If the current property-owner no longer wishes to abide by the agreed-on conditions, then it would be appropriate in our opinion for the city to rescind the bonusing that was previously granted and also to rescind any approvals that were conditional on the agreed-on commitments being met.

With respect to the Camden Terrace commemoration, it may be reasonable to permit the property-owner to place the commemorative monument on the exterior of the east side of the building facing Talbot Street. This accommodation should be subject to all of the criteria set out in Sections 4b and 4c of the relevant bonus zone by-law (B-38). This should include a requirement that the commemorative monument retain the proportions of the original building which included six (not eight) terrace residences.

Finally, we would observe that certain documents referred to in the bonus zone by-law are not easily accessible to the public. These include Schedule 1 to the amending by-law, the January 4, 2016 "Heritage Overview Report" prepared by Stantec Consulting Ltd., and an August 19, 2016 "Commemoration Overview" letter. In conjunction with this request for public input, it would have been helpful for these documents to have been made available to interested parties. In addition, the October 14, 2020 public notice regarding this planning application does not appear to have been posted to the city Web site. For ease of sharing such documents and for general transparency, our opinion is that such notices should be posted to the city Web site.

We appreciate your taking our comments into consideration. If you have any questions regarding our submission, please contact me.

Sincerely,

Kelley McKeating
President, Architectural Conservancy Ontario – London Region

Copy: Arielle Kayabaga, Councillor for Ward 13 (<u>akayabaga@london.ca</u>) Kyle Gonyou, Heritage Planner (kgonyou@london.ca)

